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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

MAY 27, 2008
 MISSION BLUE CENTER, 475 MISSION BLUE DRIVE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Barnes called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Barnes

Councilmembers absent:
Conway

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Principal Planner Swiecki, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

CONSENT CALENDAR
A. Adopt City Council Minutes of April 14, 2008

B. Adopt City Council Minutes of April 21, 2008

C. Approve Monthly Investment Report as of April 30, 2008

D. Adopt Ordinance No. 532 adding Chapter 8.44 to Title 8 of the Municipal Code pertaining to tobacco retailer permits

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.
OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider reintroduction of Ordinance No. 528 approving Zoning Text Amendment RZ-02-05

City Attorney Toppel said the Council asked the staff to revise Ordinance No. 528 to clarify some provisions and address concerns that were raised.  He noted the main revisions were to the provisions pertaining to conditional use permits for biotech research and development, and he drew attention to the new Section 17.18.035.  He advised that the new language provides that any facility involved in research more hazardous than Biosafety Risk Level 3 would automatically require a use permit, and any R&D involving live animals not otherwise permitted would require a use permit.  

City Attorney Toppel said Section 17.18.045 was also revised to clarify that the required the risk analysis must be performed by a qualified hazardous materials professional.  The risk analysis must also be reviewed by the fire marshal and City building official, and any conditions they recommend would be incorporated in the conditions for approval.

City Attorney Toppel noted that the City Council requested that any use permit issued under this section be reviewed directly by the City Council.  He said the applicant requested language specifying that if the applicant agrees to all the recommended conditions, the application would not need to go through the use permit process.  

City Attorney Toppel indicated that a specific reference to the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) Biosafety and Microbiological and Biomedical Laboratories Manual was added to Section 17.18.045 to clarify the applicable standards.

City Attorney Toppel said that if the revisions are acceptable to the Council, the ordinance will be reintroduced at this meeting and brought back for a second reading and adoption, along with the development agreement.  He noted that the proposed ordinance places more restrictions on biotech research and development at Sierra Point than were previously required.

CM Richardson asked for more information on the design safeguards mentioned in the staff report.  Principal Planner Swiecki said the CDC standards document describes special safety practices, safety equipment, and design requirements applicable to Biosafety Level 3 facility, as well as operational requirements, technical practices, access to the facility, and supervision.

CM Richardson asked for examples of the kinds of additional conditions that might be imposed by the fire marshal or building official.  City Attorney Toppel said the purpose of that provision is to provide flexibility to require more than what would normally be required, and the exact conditions would depend on the particular site and the circumstances.

City Attorney Toppel pointed out a correction to Paragraph A of Section 17.18.035 on Page 2.  He noted that “recommended by the fire marshal or building official” should be changed to “recommended by the risk analysis or the fire marshal or building official.”

CM Bologoff questioned whether the fire marshal or building official would have enough expertise to impose appropriate additional conditions.  City Attorney Toppel explained that the Fire Department has jurisdiction over the storage and handling of hazardous materials.  He advised that the intent of the provisions is to require the risk analysis to be done by people with expertise in the specific type of hazard involved, and to allow input from the fire marshal and building official.  He emphasized that the new requirements go beyond the regulations normally required for Level 3 facilities.

CM Bologoff clarified that the City’s ordinance will supersede less restrictive federal, state, and local regulations.

Mayor Barnes said he wanted to be sure the ordinance as revised addresses the concerns expressed by CM Conway.  City Manager Holstine reported that he talked with CM Conway earlier that day, and he indicated that he was satisfied with the ordinance.

Mayor Barnes welcomed comments from members of the public.

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane resident, noted that members of the public may not have had adequate notice and opportunity to review the proposed ordinance because the City’s Website was down.  She expressed concern about delegating the City Council’s responsibility to review use permits to the fire marshal and risk analysis consultants.  She said the Council and citizens should have an opportunity to review and consider applications involving dangerous conditions.

Ms. O’Connell commented that by allowing this use, the City is placing a higher value on economic diversity and development than on the health and safety of the community.  She noted that the welfare of its citizens should be the City’s primary consideration.

Ms. O’Connell noted that although the ordinance prohibits research using primates and companion animals, it would still allow testing on sheep, cows, pigs, reptiles, amphibians, and birds.  She recommended making the language more specific to clarify exactly what species would and would not be allowed.

Ms. O’Connell urged the City Council not to rush to make these changes to the General Plan and zoning ordinance without more review by the public.

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane, said he understood that the biotech facilities at Sierra Point would be responsible themselves for responding to hazardous materials incidents, but he expressed concern about emergencies beyond their capabilities, such as major fires.  He noted that although Brisbane has a contract with San Mateo County’s hazardous materials team, the County only has one team, and that team might not always be available to respond to an emergency in Brisbane.   He expressed doubt that San Francisco would be willing to send its haz mat team to Brisbane to fill in.  He commented that hazardous materials training and equipment are expensive, and Brisbane has limited equipment available for this kind of emergency response.

Mr. Bouscal recommended requiring the developer to provide sufficient equipment and annual training for the emergency responders responsible for the campus.

Robert Howard, Brisbane, asked if the hazardous materials professionals doing the risk analysis will be people who are also trained in the biological sciences.  He expressed concern about allowing biotech research uses so close to Highway 101.  He said he was surprised that insects were allowed to be used in research, given the vulnerability and proximity of nearby agricultural land.  Mr. Howard talked about insects escaping from a research facility when he worked at a university.

Mr. Howard noted that the ordinance should include a definition of biotechnology and the types of research that will be allowed.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, questioned the expertise of the local fire marshal and building officials to make safety determinations.  She said Biosafety Level 3 facilities can involve a range of hazardous substances, many of which are harmful to humans.  She noted that South San Francisco does not have as many restrictions on biotech research, and she urged the Council not to allow these facilities in Brisbane.  She added that the City Council should not be putting citizens at risk.

Ms. Dillworth asked what kind of threshold Brisbane will use to gauge the hazard of a proposed activity.  She expressed her opinion that ignoring the potential impacts was a betrayal to the constituency that elected the City Council.

Ms. Dillworth referred to her email regarding the many ways lab accidents can happen.  She noted that causes include weaknesses in buildings, worker fatigue, and improper ventilation of toxins.  She asked if use permits granted under the ordinance would have expiration dates.

Ms. Dillworth recommended finding out more about what other cities have done to protect the populations from lab accidents.  She expressed her opinion that it was dangerous to leave decisions regarding the level of risk to paid consultants.

Tom Heinz, Brisbane resident, said that in talking to people in Brisbane over the last couple years, it has become clear that the current City Council has a lower approval rating than George W. Bush.  He noted people are suspicious that decisions are being made based on individual Councilmembers’ self-interest rather than the welfare of the community.  

Mr. Heinz asked Councilmembers if they would move to Livermore if they were not able to continue living in Brisbane.  He said allowing biotech research in Brisbane will lower property values and put people at risk.

Mr. Heinz accused the City Council of selling out Brisbane for $1.8 million in developer contributions, and he expressed concern about how the City will use those funds.  Mr. Heinz asked if the Council was willing to put this matter on the ballot.

Mr. Heinz noted that the drawing in the City newsletter shows a completed land swap in the northeast corner of Sierra Point, and he asked if that exchange had already taken place.

Mr. Heinz urged the Council to show some leadership and protect the public.

Mayor Barnes thanked the members of the public who spoke.

Mayor Barnes asked the staff about the status of the City’s Website and whether the ordinance was available for the public to review.  City Clerk Schroeder responded that the Website went down on Sunday afternoon, but the agenda and all staff reports were emailed to an extensive list of subscribers.  She said the materials were also available for viewing at the Brisbane Library and City Hall.  She added that there were extra copies on hand for anyone who needed them.

Mayor Barnes asked if there was any list of animal species that would be permitted for research.  Principal Planner Swiecki drew attention to the list under Section 17.18.020(K).  He said use of species other than those specifically permitted or excluded would be subject to conditional use permits.

Mayor Barnes asked if San Francisco or other jurisdictions would respond to a haz mat emergency in Brisbane.  He noted that the mutual aid system comes into play when there are major fires.  City Manager Holstine stated that there is a hazardous materials unit working out of the South County Fire Department that provides services throughout San Mateo County, and all jurisdictions within the County, including Brisbane, contribute funding for that unit.  He advised that the County has mutual aid agreements with other nearby counties, so help would be available.  City Manager Holstine added that there are few hazardous materials events, so it was unlikely that San Mateo County’s team would be too busy to respond.

Mayor Barnes asked about the qualifications of the experts who would conduct the risk assessment.  City Attorney Toppel said the specific facility and the materials involved would dictate the qualifications of the individual hired for the risk analysis.  He noted that the ordinance specifies a “qualified hazardous materials professional.”  He recommended inserting “or biologic materials” before “professional” in Section 17.18.045.  Councilmembers approved this addition.

City Attorney Toppel noted that the language proposed by the applicant to eliminate the need for a use permit process if the conditions are acceptable is shown in italics.  He welcomed direction from the City Council as to whether that language should be included.

Mayor Barnes observed that biotech research is not specifically defined because the ordinance deals with research and development generally.  City Attorney Toppel stated that the current regulations do not permit any research and development activities at Sierra Point.

Mayor Barnes asked if Biosafety Level 3 facilities were currently allowed in Brisbane.  Principal Planner Swiecki said the City required a risk assessment as a condition of approval for the existing research use in the technology park.  He noted that the conditions require compliance with laboratory standards if a Biosafety Level 3 activity occurs.

Mayor Barnes asked what threshold of hazardous materials would trigger the need for a use permit.  City Attorney Toppel said there are different regulations, depending on the quantities and type of hazardous materials being proposed.  He indicated that it would be up to the expert who does the risk analysis to determine what level of activity would be safe for Sierra Point.

Mayor Barnes noted that one of the speakers talked about more stringent standards in other cities.  City Attorney Toppel stated that in preparing Ordinance No. 528, the staff looked at San Francisco’s and South San Francisco’s regulations and concluded they were less restrictive than what Brisbane was proposing.  Principal Planner Swiecki noted that Berkeley requires disclosure of nanotechnology uses.  He said the risk analysis required under Ordinance No. 528 would reveal any proposed nanotechnology uses.

Mayor Barnes asked the staff to clarify the amounts being contributed by the developer.  City Manager Holstine stated that the developer was offering a one-time contribution of $1.8 million, including $1 million for on-site solar energy systems and $300,000 towards the solar energy project at City Hall.  He said some of the additional funds will pay for a wind study to determine the capacity of the site for a wind energy system.

Mayor Barnes asked about the land swap mentioned by Mr. Bouscal.  Principal Planner Swiecki advised that the exchange was being considered as part of the hotel project, and that application had not yet been completed.

CM Richardson stated that she was comfortable approving the ordinance.  She said she was satisfied with the information provided by the staff and the proposed restrictions.

CM Bologoff asked if the City Engineer had any concerns about traffic impacts.  City Attorney Toppel noted that traffic impacts were addressed in the environmental impact report for the project.

CM Bologoff indicated that he was confident that San Mateo County’s haz mat team and the mutual aid system would provide plenty of help in emergencies.  He said he was pleased that the ordinance included a prohibition against using companion animals because this was a concern to many citizens.  He stated that he had no problem with the applicant’s language about skipping the use permit process if all the conditions were acceptable, but emphasized the need for proper follow-up to ensure compliance with the conditions.

CM Bologoff observed that Brisbane already has biotech research facilities elsewhere in town.

Mayor Barnes said he viewed biotech as beneficial because its main focus is on curing and preventing human diseases, not building new weapons for the military.  He noted that the emergence of drug-resistant strains of tuberculosis and other diseases make biotech research even more important.  He stated that based on his experience in the biotech industry over the last ten years, having biotech facilities nearby does not diminish property values or the livability of the community.  He pointed out that an increasing number of Brisbane residents are employed by biotech companies in South San Francisco, and having places of employment closer to home could actually make Brisbane a more desirable place to live.

Mayor Barnes commented that it makes more sense to trust consultants with training and expertise in biotech to make risk assessments than to rely on less knowledgeable people.

Mayor Barnes asked if the new language in Section 17.18.035(A) proposed by the applicant would apply only to uses outside those that are permitted.  City Attorney Toppel responded that the provision would only apply to uses beyond those permitted.

Mayor Barnes asked if the permitted uses in the ordinance were satisfactory to the applicant.  John Bergschneider, HCP, confirmed that the permitted uses were acceptable to HCP.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to reintroduce Ordinance No. 528 with the revisions proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine noted that the City Council’s June 2 meeting will include a workshop on the Baylands alternatives, and then a series of meetings will be held in June for members of the public to ask questions and provide feedback on the alternatives.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

CM Richardson reported that a Brisbane resident expressed concern at the last Airport Roundtable meeting that copies of airport reports and documents were not being provided to the Brisbane Library.  She explained that library copies can no longer be provided because of budget cuts, but the documents are sent to the City Clerk and can be viewed by interested citizens at City Hall.

CM Bologoff reminded Councilmembers and members of the public to vote in the June 3 election.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2
Paul Bouscal, Brisbane resident, stated that he previously reported hazardous conditions along Bayshore to the City, but no corrective action was taken, and a serious accident occurred at that location.  He said he wanted to bring two more dangerous conditions to the Council’s attention.  Mr. Bouscal urgent swift action to remove two dead pine trees located in the public right-of-way, one on Valley Drive and Cypress Lane, and another on San Bruno Avenue.  He urged swift action to abate these hazards.

Robert Howard, Brisbane, suggested posting the airport noise report on the City’s Website.  Councilmembers asked the staff to look into this possibility.  CM Richardson noted that the report is available on the airport noise Website.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the meeting was adjourned at 9:41 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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